

House Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on Africa

Metals, Minerals, and Mining: How the CCP Fuels Conflict and Exploitation in Africa

March 25, 2025

Statement of Sasha Lezhnev

Senior Policy Advisor, The Sentry

Thank you Chairman Smith, Ranking Member Jacobs, and other Members of the House Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on Africa for drawing attention to the critically important issue of how minerals are driving conflict and corruption and how China is involved. I have witnessed the horrors of child soldiers and child miners as young as eight years old at mines in the Democratic Republic of Congo, as well as the warlords and corrupt companies and officials making money from this system of exploitation—all in the name of getting us cheaper smart phones, jewelry, and electric vehicles (EVs). This has got to stop.

As the price of gold and other minerals reach record highs, and all of us use more electronics, we are increasingly reliant on mining and minerals. The extraction of those minerals comes at a major cost to human beings and the environment in Africa and adds risk for the electronics companies that purchase them; what's more, China and other illicit actors control a sizeable portion of the trade in them. The only good news here is that international leverage exists over these supply chains, and there are key steps that the U.S. government and the private sector—from tech companies to banks—can take to stop the illicit exploitation by China and others. I will focus on four policy opportunities.

Background: Critical Minerals and Beyond

Africa holds an estimated 40 percent of the world's reserves of energy transition minerals.¹ China made a strategic decision a decade ago to procure critical minerals and has spent well over \$10 billion acquiring mines across Africa² and elsewhere in the world, and it has established monopolies over some of them. These minerals have spurred China's development and have had a direct impact on its EV industry, with Chinese EVs being sold much cheaper than U.S. or European models. China is now sub-Saharan Africa's largest trading partner,³ which stands in sharp contrast to the 1990s, when Europe and the US dominated African markets. Nearly half of China's largest mining investments around the world have been in sub-Saharan Africa.⁴

Such investment has come with significant corruption. It is perhaps no accident that the African countries that export the most to China also have some of the world's worst corruption ratings. The five countries in sub-Saharan Africa that export more than half of their goods to China are South Sudan, the Democratic

Republic of Congo, Angola, Eritrea, and the Republic of the Congo,⁵ and all except Angola are in the lowest 20 percent in the world in the Transparency International Corruption Perceptions Index.⁶ The new global scramble for minerals for the energy transition has led to significant corruption by others as well, from Israeli tycoon Dan Gertler to Swiss companies, for example.⁷

Likewise, human rights have been negatively impacted. The Business and Human Rights Resource Center found 102 allegations of human rights and environmental abuses linked to Chinese investment in green energy mineral projects between 2021 and 2022, and less than one-fifth of the companies surveyed even had a human rights policy.⁸

The DRC

Nowhere have these problems been more acute than in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC). The DRC has some of the world's largest concentrations of critical minerals, and China is by far its biggest mining investor and trading partner. China signed a \$6.2 billion minerals-for-infrastructure deal in the DRC in 2008, referred to at the time as "the deal of the century." The DRC is the world's largest producer of cobalt, accounting for 75 percent of global production,⁹ and tantalum, accounting for 40 percent of global production,¹⁰ and last year it became the world's second largest producer of copper.¹¹ The DRC has become one of the most pivotal countries in China's Belt-and-Road Initiative.

Corruption in the DRC has only increased since the Chinese mega-deal. Peter Zhou, a Chinese-born financier who has worked on various mining deals in the DRC, said that in such countries, "there is corruption, there is lack of the rule of law, which gives you more autonomy to be entrepreneurial."¹² Today, the country's international corruption rating is 163rd in the world, lower now under President Felix Tshisekedi than under his predecessor Joseph Kabila.¹³ The DRC's anti-corruption czar said that \$530 million went missing from state coffers, money that was paid by a mining partner of a Chinese company.¹⁴ A top Tshisekedi advisor was caught on tape requesting a large bribe for a mining deal,¹⁵ several ministers have resigned over alleged corruption,^{16 17} and the government lobbied on behalf of sanctioned mining magnate Dan Gertler. Moreover, repression remains very high under Tshisekedi's regime,¹⁸ with increasing crackdowns on activists, journalists, and protestors.¹⁹

Civil society has decried the infamous China-DRC deal, which is heavily skewed in favor of Chinese companies, resulting in a \$132 million loss for the DRC in 2024 alone, according to a coalition of Congolese and international NGOs.²⁰ My organization, The Sentry, investigated the deal in the DRC in 2021 and found that "the shell company at the center of the scheme—Congo Construction Company (CCC)—received \$55 million from foreign sources apparently intended for Kabila and his entourage."²¹ And two companies, one of which was cofounded by a Kabila family investment firm, allegedly misappropriated \$238 million that was meant to transport cobalt and copper, according to audits done by the country's anti-corruption official.²²

Additionally, several major mining contracts remain opaque, leaving Congolese citizens perpetually in poverty. These include the shareholder change deal at Tenke Fungurume Mining to China Molybdenum and the agreement with China Nonferrous Metal Mining (Group) Co. for Deziwa mine.²³ Additionally, China

Molybdenum paid \$800 million to notoriously opaque Congolese state-owned company Gecamines in 2023 to end a dispute.²⁴ Without the details of these contracts, it is impossible to tell how much the country is supposed to receive for its minerals or who profits from them. Then there was the case of one of the world's largest lithium mines.²⁵ The DRC took the permit away from an Australian company and awarded it to a Chinese company, according to an international arbitration court, which has ordered a DRC state-owned company to pay the Australian company \$42 million.²⁶

Corruption has not been limited to Chinese investors in the DRC. International businessman and billionaire Dan Gertler was sanctioned during the first Trump administration after he "amassed his fortune through hundreds of millions of dollars' worth of opaque and corrupt mining and oil deals in the DRC. Gertler has used his close friendship with DRC President Joseph Kabila to act as a middleman for mining asset sales in the DRC, requiring some multinational companies to go through Gertler to do business with the Congolese state. As a result, between 2010 and 2012 alone, the DRC reportedly lost over \$1.36 billion in revenues from the underpricing of mining assets that were sold to offshore companies linked to Gertler."²⁷

Human rights abuses are extensive in mines in the DRC, including in Chinese controlled mining areas. There are an estimated 25,000 to 35,000 child miners in the DRC²⁸ working at mines that send cobalt and copper to Chinese crude refiners. Herve Diakiese Kyungu testified compellingly at a Lantos Commission hearing about how Chinese nationals at a Chinese-owned mine instructed military officers to whip Congolese people who were found on their site.²⁹ Moreover, the DRC Republican Guard, the president's elite security force, has been documented illegally controlling artisanal mines through use of violence or threats.³⁰ There have also been extensive documented accounts of sexual exploitation,³¹ child labor,³² and other human rights violations. Amnesty International reported in 2023 that at one Chinese joint venture, thousands of people were forcibly evicted to make way for mining operations, including a neighborhood of 38,000 people.³³ Many copper and cobalt workers face dire working conditions, and salaries were cut by up to 40 percent as Chinese mining companies have increased their presence.³⁴

The DRC is also home to the Congo River Basin, the world's second-largest tropical forest, and it is in danger of being destroyed by mining and logging operations, "with the country losing more than one million hectares of tree cover in 2023 alone," according to Global Forest Watch.³⁵

The DRC has expressed an interest in moving away from Chinese dominance in its minerals sector, since it retains little control over the sector.³⁶ It even opposed a sale of major mining concession to a Chinese company last year.³⁷ This would include the Lobito corridor project to export minerals westward instead of only to the east, but the DRC has also made deals with or held exploratory talks with the United Arab Emirates, Saudi Arabia, and others.

Conflict Gold

Critical minerals are not the only sector rife with exploitation, corruption, and Chinese and other involvement. Gold has been at the heart of the recent escalation of the conflict in eastern DRC, in which 6.5 million people have been displaced³⁸ and millions more have died. The DRC produces over \$1 billion in

artisanally mined gold annually, but it is almost all smuggled out of the country, primarily to neighboring Rwanda and Uganda, before flowing to the United Arab Emirates, China, and other countries. And <u>China</u> is purchasing record amounts of gold, including <u>from Russia</u>, potentially in order to establish a new BRICs currency that would whittle away at the U.S. dollar's dominance or for other competitive purposes.

Gold is a major source of revenue for armed groups in eastern DRC,³⁹ who "have increasingly fought for gold mines," the Government Accountability Office said last year.⁴⁰ Armed groups and military units profit by illegally taxing miners, raiding mines, and partnering with smugglers.⁴¹ By selling gold to neighboring countries, armed groups have purchased arms and ammunition and engaged in extensive sexual violence against civilians, mainly women and children.⁴²

Most recently, Rwanda has heavily supported the M23 armed group with up to 12,000 of its own troops, and the M23 has taken over gold mines.⁴³ Rwanda was upset that the DRC government set up a *de facto* gold trading monopoly in 2022, which UN experts said highly possibly sourced conflict gold but cut out Rwanda.⁴⁴ Rwanda then set up its own refinery and exported a record \$885 million worth of gold in 2023,⁴⁵ despite having no major domestic gold mines. That refinery was sanctioned by the European Union last week for illegally profiting from conflict gold. Uganda, which has also supported M23 to a lesser extent, also exported a record \$3.4 billion worth of gold in 2024,⁴⁶ including significant amounts from eastern DRC.⁴⁷ All the gold flows to the United Arab Emirates and then to Hong Kong in China, Switzerland, and India.⁴⁸

China is the largest gold consuming and producing country in the world, and it has been active in the conflict gold trade in eastern DRC and elsewhere on the continent, including in illegal operations. Global Witness investigated a \$38 million per year mining operation in which a Chinese company, Kun Hou Mining, paid armed groups for access to gold. The company ran semi-industrial river dredging machines along the Ulindi River, and members of the armed groups the company reportedly paid earned up to \$25,000 per month by regularly taxing workers on dredges.⁴⁹

At present, there are reportedly over 450 illegally operating mining companies in South Kivu, mainly run by Chinese nationals,⁵⁰ who have been involved in smuggling up to eight tons of gold annually.⁵¹ According to Congolese civil society representative and Harvard Visiting Fellow Amani Matabaro, in these mining areas, "the rate of severe malnutrition among children under five years old is high, many children are out of school, there is an unbearable degradation of water ecosystems, and the rainforest is being washed out. … The [mainly Chinese mining operations] have no permits, their production is not traced, they corrupt and engage armed forces in their activities, and they have no social responsibility commitments."⁵²

According to regional expert Gregory Mthembu-Salter, "Well-placed industry sources have alleged widespread corruption and collusion by officials [in Chinese gold mining operations], and it is difficult to envisage how else, apart from systematic corruption and bribery, such overt practices could have continued for so long."⁵³

Chinese gold mining companies have also been involved in deforestation and loss of habitat for endangered species. Last year, Chinese gold miners expanded semi-industrial mines on the edge of the

Okapi Wildlife Reserve, threatening the endangered animal and the reserve.⁵⁴ In 2019, Chinese operators established at least 40 semi-industrial gold mining operations in the Itombwe reserve and deforested 82 hectares, resulting in decreased habitat for the critically endangered Grauer's gorillas.⁵⁵ "It is difficult to monitor these companies," according to mining inspector Ghislain Chivundu Mutalemba. "These Chinese partners mine, [and] the cooperatives sell the product over the counter. We don't know what percentage the Chinese take, or how much they produce."⁵⁶ Seven Chinese gold miners were suspended in 2022 for polluting rivers with mercury and other toxic substances, including a major tributary of the Congo River, dead fish, not doing environmental assessments.⁵⁷ And even after the environment minister ordered mining operations closed, the Chinese continued to operate with impunity and with military escorts.⁵⁸

More widely across Africa, Chinese operators are involved in semi-mechanized gold extraction in Ghana, Nigeria, Mali, and the Central African Republic. In several of these countries, gold mined by Chinese nationals has been illegally extracted and smuggled to China.⁵⁹ In Ghana, the impact of Chinese machinery on the environment is noted to be extremely harmful. As one Ghanaian official noted, "...the Chinese equipment is degrading the environment faster – [it is] ruthless and brutal."⁶⁰ It is also widely alleged that Chinese nationals are not selling the gold they mine to legal buyers in Ghana, but rather smuggling or selling it to foreign buyers or exporters who do not declare it.⁶¹

Solutions

Despite the human rights abuses, corruption, and risks to U.S. companies, there is leverage available to change the equation. And there are important roles that the U.S. government and U.S. companies can play in addressing these issues in the DRC and in Africa more broadly.

1. Combating corruption

The biggest obstacle to eliminating abuses in minerals supply chains is the continuing system of kleptocracy in the DRC. This system allows ruling elites and their commercial partners to benefit while leaving the population to suffer from poor security, health care, and education services. Over the past 130 years, the DRC has had many elements of violent kleptocracy, a system of state capture in which ruling networks and commercial partners hijack governing institutions and maintain impunity in order to extract resources and secure the regime.⁶² The networks use varying levels of violence to maintain power and repress dissent.

The kleptocratic system will continue unless there are serious consequences for corrupt activities, and addressing corruption will benefit U.S. companies by leveling the playing field. The Department of the Treasury should build on its sanctions of Dan Gertler and Alain Goetz (for involvement in the conflict gold trade) and investigate and sanction the networks that facilitate grand corruption, particularly relating to mining. These could include gold refineries and traders in Rwanda, Uganda, and the UAE that trade conflict gold; individuals identified in Congo Hold-Up and other investigative reports, including key Chinese middlemen and companies and international businessmen; as well as senior officials in the DRC actively

facilitating corruption. Additionally, the U.S. government should nominate an Assistant Secretary of State for African Affairs with urgency to help coordinate a response to the DRC crisis.

Importantly, there should be judicial accountability for grand corruption and human rights abuses in the DRC, and the administration and Congress should support the establishment of a transitional justice mechanism.^{63,64}

2. A Golden opportunity

The Trump administration and Congress also have key roles to play in combating the deadly conflict gold trade from the DRC to the UAE, China, and beyond, in partnership with the gold industry. Secretary of State Marco Rubio can combat the illicit gold trade by taking three main steps.

First, he should lead a public-private illicit gold initiative, partnering with gold industry bodies such as the London Bullion Market Association (LBMA), the World Gold Council (WGC), bullion banks, and allies such as the United Kingdom and the European Union.

The new body must address gold trade data transparency—a primary problem—by collecting, consolidating, and sharing reliable data. There is currently no reliable real-time gold trade data available, leaving sanctions bodies and others trying to combat the illicit gold trade significantly behind the curve of criminal actors. The public-private initiative can build on the new LBMA/WGC gold bar integrity initiative and learn lessons from the Kimberley Process trade data system for diamonds to enable governments and the public to get real-time gold trade data to catch smugglers, all while ensuring the data is not commercially sensitive.

The entity should then be empowered to independently monitor and certify vulnerable areas for conflict gold smuggling, such as cash-for-gold markets, and boost the legal artisanal trade. There is strong precedent for data transparency and independent review bodies, including the FATF Mutual Evaluation system, the Kimberley Process peer review visit system for conflict diamonds,⁶⁵ and the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI) review board for oil, gas, and mining transparency.

Second, the US-UAE strategic partnership presents an opportunity to partner with the UAE to combat illicit gold. The US and the EU should work with UAE Customs to identify gold smuggling patterns and companies and then help indict and prosecute the illicit actors. This would have a significant impact.

Third, Secretary Rubio and Treasury Secretary Scott Bessent should work hand-in-hand to establish an illicit gold task force to robustly investigate and sanction trafficking networks, together with the EU and the UK. The US recently sanctioned a UAE-based gold company for purchasing gold from the genocidal Rapid Support Forces in Sudan, as well as a few UAE-based companies for importing Russian gold,⁶⁶ but this only touched the tip of the iceberg. Many more significant sanctions against profiteering networks are needed to have an effect.

The Treasury Department's Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN), as part of the task force, could issue alerts, keep banks updated, and encourage reporting entities to file suspicious transaction reports. FinCEN could also convene FinCEN Exchange public-private partnership meetings with banks and others to share information on illicit gold trafficking networks. These public-private partnerships would go a long way in tackling criminal gold enterprises. Indeed, extra measures such as these had a major impact in changing how financial institutions dealt with the Uyghur forced labor issue in China, with actions from a business advisory to the Commerce Department blacklisting Chinese surveillance technology companies.⁶⁷

Industry must deploy its leverage as well. Leading banks and gold industry bodies such as LBMA should robustly follow up on their demands of global gold trading centers such as Hong Kong and the UAE from recent years,⁶⁸ offering partnerships to assist but also cutoffs if real reforms are not made. The LBMA and the WGC have a new gold bar integrity program, and they could offer to include UAE-based refineries if they follow very strict due diligence and transparency measures, providing an incentive to not source illicit gold. The Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) has an important role to play, as well. Finally and significantly, financial institutions need to enhance their due diligence and monitoring of gold suppliers and refiners from risky gold centers such as the UAE and Hong Kong in order to detect illicit gold traders and deny them access to the global financial system.

3. Contract transparency

In addition to consequences, greater transparency is needed around gold and minerals to prevent corruption by Chinese and other mining entities in the DRC and beyond. Sunlight can be the best disinfectant. As EITI has recognized and adopted in recent years, a critical method of flushing out corruption and improving governance in mining is through the comprehensive disclosure of mining contracts.⁶⁹ EITI adopted contract transparency, but only 29 percent of EITI implementing countries publish mining contracts in full.⁷⁰ This is one key part of meaningfully consulting communities affected by mining and allowing them to participate in decisions affecting their lives; these binding roles for civil society in local communities should be part of all Chinese and other mining contracts.

The State Department and industry should help increase mining contract transparency in the DRC and in sub-Saharan Africa. Electronics and automotive companies can use supply chain leverage to this end, and the State Department can provide support through senior-level diplomatic engagement. The transparency should include obtaining and publishing the beneficial ownership structures of the mining companies, including joint venture partners; requiring producers and suppliers to publish production contracts; requiring all mining companies to identify all contractors and subcontractors that provide services to the producer in excess of a reasonable threshold (e.g., \$100,000); and requiring the disclosure of payments to governments. The U.S. government should also urge the Congolese government to publish the contract that Dan Gertler signed with the DRC in 2022, which remains largely opaque.⁷¹

As part of this effort, U.S. and European end-user companies should require mining companies in their supply chains that are operating in the DRC to hire the majority of their Congolese workforce directly, not through subcontractors, and ensure that a living wage is paid and healthcare is provided.

Relatedly, artisanal miners need legal space in which to work, otherwise the corruption and human rights abuses will continue unabated. Formalization gives artisanal miners property rights, and enforcing laws and regulations around their work is instrumental to improving working conditions.⁷² The most important first step in the DRC would be to designate many more artisanal mines as official mining zones, known by their French acronym ZEA.⁷³ The State Department and electronics and automotive companies should strongly urge the DRC Mining Ministry to create more ZEAs at cobalt and gold mines and to take other steps to formalize artisanal and small-scale mining, for instance, by agreeing to a workable, enforceable set of criteria for mine safety and rights.

4. Using leverage

China still needs U.S. markets. While China may control a large portion of the critical minerals trade, their companies still want to sell to U.S. and western markets, which are still the biggest in the world for electronics and important for EVs. Chinese companies supply to Tesla, Apple, Ford, etc. U.S. automotive and electronics companies thus still have important leverage on this supply chain through their combined buying power, which they can exert through due diligence, tracing, and auditing. And cobalt supply chains, for example, are relatively short and simple compared to other minerals, with only about 75 major cobalt smelters worldwide⁷⁴ becoming the choke point in supply chains.

One key point of leverage is the smelter auditing program of the electronics industry association Responsible Minerals Initiative (RMI), which runs audits of the cobalt smelters on conflict minerals, child labor, and environmental issues. A majority of the world's major cobalt smelters are participating in the program: 53 smelters worldwide have undergone and passed the audits, including 27 Chinese companies, and 11 more are in the process of being audited, including four Chinese smelters.⁷⁵

However, the Chinese Chamber of Commerce on Metals, Minerals, and Chemicals, or CCCMC, devised its own smelter audit program on cobalt in 2023.⁷⁶ This threatens progress, as the Chinese program's audits are not subject to independent third-party international scrutiny. Tesla, Apple, Google, and other key cobalt using companies should work with the State Department to negotiate an agreement with the key Chinese entities on cobalt, CCCMC and China Minmetals Corporation, to create a credible electronics industry/Chinese auditing program for all smelters. The agreement should allow smelters an implementation period, and companies should either urge all smelters to participate in RMI audits or come to an agreement with the CCCMC to have joint oversight over the audits. That could be by sharing auditors or by ensuring that RMI auditors are part of the CCCMC audits.

Additionally, tech companies and the State Department should insist that all crude refiners of cobalt and copper in the DRC, which are the closest to child labor and other abuses, undergo RMI audits. This would be key to reforming the critical minerals trade in the DRC.

In sum, abuses and corruption by Chinese and other mining companies are only increasing in the DRC and sub-Saharan Africa, but there are critically important steps that the U.S. government can take, in coordination with the private sector, to combat them. Importantly, this is also in the U.S. interest to do so,

as it could reduce business and supply chain risks for American companies. I sincerely hope that progress is made on these issues so that Congolese and other mining communities in Africa no longer experience the horrors that I have seen.

¹ International Energy Agency, "Africa Energy Outlook 2022," available at: <u>https://www.iea.org/reports/africa-energy-outlook-2022/key-findings</u>

² Jevans Nyabiage, "China still leads the pack in Africa's critical minerals race as US struggles to keep up," South China Morning Post, March 12, 2025, available at: <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3301506/china-still-leads-pack-africas-critical-minerals-race-us-struggles-keep</u>

³ International Monetary Fund, "Regional Economic Outlook," October 2023, available at: <u>https://www.imf.org/-</u>/media/Files/Publications/REO/AFR/2023/October/English/china-note1.ashx

⁴ Alex Wooley, "New AidData report, dataset track China's investments in critical minerals," January 28, 2025, available at: <u>https://www.aiddata.org/blog/new-aiddata-report-dataset-track-chinas-investments-in-critical-minerals</u>

⁵ Wenjie Chen, Michele Fornino, and Henry Rawlings, "Navigating the Evolving Landscape of China and Africa's Economic Engagements," International Monetary Fund, February 2024, available at:

https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2024/02/23/Navigating-the-Evolving-Landscape-between-China-and-Africas-Economic-Engagements-545104

⁶ Transparency International, "Corruption Perceptions Index 2024," February 2025, available at: <u>https://www.transparency.org/en/cpi/2024</u>

⁷ U.S. Department of Justice, "Glencore Entered Guilty Pleas to Foreign Bribery and Market Manipulation Schemes," May 24, 2022, available at: <u>https://www.justice.gov/archives/opa/pr/glencore-entered-guilty-pleas-foreign-bribery-and-market-manipulation-schemes</u>

⁸ This included direct investment in the exploration, licensing, mining, and processing of nine major minerals: cobalt, copper, lithium, manganese, nickel, zinc, chromium, aluminum, and rare earth elements (REEs).

Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, "Human rights abuses linked to Chinese investment in transition mineral projects overseas," July 6, 2023, available at: <u>https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/from-us/media-centre/human-rights-abuses-linked-to-chinese-investment-in-transition-mineral-projects-overseas/</u>

⁹ U.S. Geological Survey, "Cobalt: Annual Report 2025," available at: <u>https://pubs.usgs.gov/periodicals/mcs2025/mcs2025-cobalt.pdf</u>

¹⁰ U.S. Geological Survey, "Tantalum Annual Report for 2025," available at: <u>https://pubs.usgs.gov/periodicals/mcs2025/mcs2025-tantalum.pdf</u>

¹¹ Marco Aquino and Felix Ninji, "Congo overtakes Peru on copper output, still behind on exports," Reuters, March 22, 2024, available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/congo-overtakes-peru-copper-output-still-behind-exports-2024-03-22/</u>

¹² Nicholas Niarchos, "The Dark Side of Congo's Cobalt Rush," The New Yorker, May 24, 2021, available at: <u>https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/05/31/the-dark-side-of-congos-cobalt-rush</u>

¹³ Transparency International Corruption Perceptions Index, 2012-2024, available at: <u>https://www.transparency.org/en/countries/democratic-republic-of-the-congo</u> ¹⁴ William Clowes and Michael Kavanagh, "Congo anti-graft chief says \$530 million in mining payments missing," Bloomberg, December 16, 2021, available at: <u>https://www.mining.com/web/congo-anti-corruption-chief-says-530-million-in-mining-payments-missing/</u>

¹⁵ Reuters, "Top Congo presidential adviser resigns after allegedly requesting bribe on tape," September 17, 2022, available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/top-congo-presidential-adviser-resigns-after-allegedly-requesting-bribe-tape-2022-09-16/</u>

¹⁶ News 24, "Accused of tender fraud, 2 ministers and one ex banned from leaving Kinshasa," April 29, 2024, available at: <u>https://www.news24.com/news24/africa/news/accused-of-tender-fraud-2-ministers-and-one-ex-banned-from-leaving-kinshasa-20240429</u>

¹⁷ Capital FM, "'My honour was hurt': Nicolas Kazadi, former Congolese Minister of Finance, settles his scores," November 28, 2024, available at: <u>https://www.capitalfm.co.ke/news/2024/11/my-honour-was-hurt-nicolas-kazadi-former-congolese-minister-of-finance-settles-his-scores/</u>

¹⁸ According to Human Rights Watch, "Authorities cracked down on opposition members, civil society activists, critics, and journalists throughout 2024."

Human Rights Watch, "World Report 2025: Democratic Republic of Congo," February 2025, available at: <u>https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2025/country-chapters/democratic-republic-congo</u>

¹⁹ Sarah Jackson, "Tshisekedi 2.0 era opens with wave of repression in DRC," Amnesty International, February 16, 2024, available at: https://www.theafricareport.com/337019/tshisekedi-2-0-era-opens-with-wave-of-repression-in-dr-congo/

²⁰ RFI, "DRC mineral contract with China slammed by NGOs citing 'major losses,'" March 7, 2025, available at: <u>https://www.rfi.fr/en/africa/20250307-drc-mineral-contract-with-china-slammed-by-ngos-citing-major-losses</u>

²¹ The Sentry, "The Backchannel," November 2021, available at: <u>https://thesentry.org/reports/backchannel/</u>

²² Michael Kavanagh and William Clowes, "Chinese-built toll road leads straight to DR Congo's Kabila family," Bloomberg, February 8, 2022, available at: <u>https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/editorials/archives/2022/02/08/2003772731</u>

²³ Annie Callaway, "Powering down corruption," Enough Project, October 2018, available at: <u>https://enoughproject.org/special-topics/cobalt</u>

²⁴ Reuters, "CMOC agrees to pay \$800 million to end row with Congo's Gecamines," July 18, 2023, available at: <u>https://www.mining.com/web/cmoc-agrees-to-pay-congos-gecamines-800-million-to-end-row/</u>

²⁵ COLITO, "US Moves to Support AVZ in Congo Lithium Dispute," March 15, 2025, available at: <u>https://colitco.com/us-backs-avz-in-congo-lithium-dispute/</u>

²⁶ Reuters, "Australia's AVZ Minerals scores legal victory against Congo over disputed lithium mine," March 14, 2025, available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/australias-avz-minerals-scores-legal-victory-against-congo-over-disputed-lithium-2025-03-14/</u>

²⁷ U.S. Department of the Treasury "United States Sanctions Human Rights Abusers and Corrupt Actors Across the Globe," December 21, 2017, available at: <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm0243</u>

²⁸ Siddharth Kara, "Is your phone tainted by the misery of the 35,000 children in Congo's mines?," The Guardian, October 12, 2018, available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2018/oct/12/phone-misery-children-congo-cobalt-mines-drc</u>

²⁹ Statement of Herve Diakiese Kyungu, Esq, Hearing On Child Labor and Human Rights Violations in the Mining Industry Of the Democratic Republic of Congo, Tom Lantos Human Rights Commission, July 14, 2022, available at: https://humanrightscommission.house.gov/sites/evo-

subsites/humanrightscommission.house.gov/files/documents/Herve%20Diakiese%20Kyungu%20Witness%20Testimony.p

³⁰ Annie Callaway, "Powering down corruption," Enough Project, October 2018, available at: <u>https://enoughproject.org/special-topics/cobalt</u>

³¹ Women's International League for Peace & Freedom, "Life at the Bottom of the Chain: Women in Artisanal Mines in DRC," August 2016, available at: <u>https://wilpf.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/WomenInArtisanalMinesInDRC_web.pdf</u>

³² Amnesty International, "Time to Recharge: Corporate Action and Inaction to Tackle Abuses in the Cobalt Supply Chain," 2017, available at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/AFR6273952017ENGLISH.PDF</u>

³³ Amnesty International, "Powering Change or Business as Usual?," September 2023, available at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/09/drc-cobalt-and-copper-mining-for-batteries-leading-to-human-rights-abuses/</u>

³⁴ The report was written by corporate watchdog Rights and Accountability in Development (RAID) and the Centre d'Aide Juridico Judiciaire (CAJJ), a Congolese legal aid center specialized in labor rights.

RAID and CAJJ, "The Road to Ruin? Electric vehicles and workers' rights abuses at DR Congo's industrial cobalt mines," November 2021, available at: <u>https://www.raid-</u>

uk.org/sites/default/files/report_road_to_ruin_evs_cobalt_workers_nov_2021.pdf

³⁵ Global Forest Watch, "Democratic Republic of Congo," available at: <u>https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/country/COD/</u>

³⁶ Michael J. Kavanagh and William Clowes, "Congo Wants to Pivot Away From China's Dominance Over Its Mining," Bloomberg, October 9, 2024.

37 Ibid.

³⁸ UNICEF, "Thousands more children deprived of education as crisis in eastern DR Congo escalates – UNICEF," February 27, 2025, available at: <u>https://www.unicef.org/drcongo/en/press-releases/thousands-more-children-deprived-education-crisis-eastern-dr-congo-</u>

escalates#:~:text=More%20than%206.5%20million%20people,in%20displacement%20camps%2C%20to%20close

³⁹ United Nations Security Council, "Report of the Group of Experts on the DRC," S/2023/431, June 4, 2024, available at: <u>https://docs.un.org/s/2023/431</u>

⁴⁰ Government Accountability Office, "Conflict Minerals," October 7, 2024, available at: <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-25-107018</u>

⁴¹ United Nations Security Council, "Midterm report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2016/1102, December 23, 2016, p. 2, available at: <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s_2016_1102.pdf</u>

⁴² United Nations Security Council, "Midterm report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2019/974, December 20, 2019, p. 10, available at: <u>http://www.undocs.org/S/2019/974</u>

⁴³ Reuters, "Congo rebel gains to boost illicit mineral trade through Rwanda, analysts say," January 28, 2025, available at: <u>https://www.mining.com/web/congo-rebel-gains-to-boost-illicit-mineral-trade-through-rwanda-analysts-say/</u>

⁴⁴ United Nations Security Council, "Report of the Group of Experts on the DRC," S/2023/431, June 4, 2024, available at: <u>https://docs.un.org/s/2023/431</u>

⁴⁵ Reuters, "Congo rebel gains to boost illicit mineral trade through Rwanda, analysts say," January 28, 2025, available at: <u>https://www.mining.com/web/congo-rebel-gains-to-boost-illicit-mineral-trade-through-rwanda-analysts-say/</u>

⁴⁶ Bank of Uganda, "Composition of Exports, 2025," March 2025, available at:

https://bou.or.ug/bouwebsite/bouwebsitecontent/statistics/External_Sector_Statistics/Trade_Statistics/Composition-of-Exports_Values-and-Volumes.xlsx

⁴⁷ United Nations Security Council, "Report of the Group of Experts on the DRC," S/2023/431, June 4, 2024, available at: <u>https://docs.un.org/s/2023/431</u>

⁴⁸ Hong Kong is the UAE's third biggest trading partner for gold, at \$8.3 billion in 2023, after India and Switzerland.

UN Comtrade data for 2023, available at: https://comtradeplus.un.org/TradeFlow

⁴⁹ Global Witness, "River of Gold," July 5, 2016, available at: <u>https://globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/conflict-resources/river-of-gold-drc/</u>

⁵⁰ Amani Matabaro Tom, "China's Illegal Mining Operations in the Democratic Republic of Congo," Harvard Kennedy School, January 25, 2025, available at: <u>https://www.hks.harvard.edu/centers/carr/our-work/carr-commentary/chinas-illegal-mining-operations-democratic-republic-congo</u>

⁵¹ Gregory Mthembu-Salter, "Baseline study three: Production, trade and export of gold in Orientale Province," presentation at the 9th multistakeholder forum on responsible mineral supply chains, Democratic Republic of Congo, May 4, 2015.

⁵² Amani Matabaro Tom, "China's Illegal Mining Operations in the Democratic Republic of Congo," Harvard Kennedy School, January 25, 2025, available at: <u>https://www.hks.harvard.edu/centers/carr/our-work/carr-commentary/chinas-illegal-</u> <u>mining-operations-democratic-republic-congo</u>

⁵³ Gregory Mthembu-Salter, "Baseline study three: Production, trade and export of gold in Orientale Province," presentation at the 9th multistakeholder forum on responsible mineral supply chains, Democratic Republic of Congo, May 4, 2015.

⁵⁴ Sam Mednick, "Chinese gold mining threatens a protected UN heritage site in Congo," AP News, December 10, 2024, available at: <u>https://apnews.com/article/congo-world-heritage-site-gold-mining-china-5e9499fd939c3c2d798a6165f3fc487b</u>

⁵⁵ Berggorilla & Regenwald Direkthilfe, "Mining Menaces Itombwe Nature Reserve," June 2023, available at: https://www.berggorilla.org/en/gorillas/threats-protection/threats/articles-threats/mining-menaces-itombwe-nature-reserve/

⁵⁶ Africa Defense Forum, "DRC Struggles to Control Illegal Chinese Gold Mining Operations," December 5, 2024, available at: https://adf-magazine.com/2024/11/drc-struggles-to-control-illegal-chinese-gold-mining-operations/

⁵⁷ Immaculee Inamuco, "Suspension of Chinese miner for pollution in DRC points to wider problem," June 1, 2022, available at: <u>https://news.mongabay.com/2022/06/suspension-of-chinese-miner-for-pollution-in-drc-points-to-wider-problem/</u>

⁵⁸ Zita Amwanga, "In a Vital River Basin, Chinese Mine Dredges With Impunity," October 13, 2022, available at: <u>https://globalpressjournal.com/africa/democratic-republic-of-congo/vital-river-basin-chinese-mine-dredges-impunity/</u>

⁵⁹ Marcena Hunter, "Illicit financial flows: artisanal and small-scale gold mining in Ghana and Liberia," OECD Development Co- operation Working Papers, 2019, available at: <u>https://www.delvedatabase.org/uploads/resources/Illicit-financial-flows-</u> <u>Artisanal-and-Small- scale-Gold-mining-in-Ghana-and-Liberia.pdf</u>

60 Ibid.

61 Ibid.

⁶² Sasha Lezhnev, "A Criminal State: Understanding and countering institutionalized corruption and violence in the Democratic Republic of Congo," Enough Project, October 2016, available at: <u>http://enoughproject.org/files/A_Criminal_State_Enough_Oct2016_web.pdf</u> ⁶³ Panzi Foundation, "Statement by Dr. Mukwege on Transitional Justice in the DRC," August 3, 2023, available at: <u>https://panzifoundation.org/statement-by-dr-mukwege-on-transitional-justice-in-the-drc-for-an-ethic-of-responsibility/</u>

⁶⁴ Lewis Mudge, "In DRC, a Durable Solution Means Addressing Justice," The Guardian, February 3, 2025, available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2025/02/03/drc-durable-solution-means-addressing-justice

⁶⁵ Steve Benson, "Digging Down into the Kimberley Process: The KPCS Peer Review System," World Diamond Council, available at: <u>https://www.worlddiamondcouncil.org/digging-down-into-the-kimberley-process-the-kpcs-peer-review-system/</u>

⁶⁶ Polina Devitt, "US sanctions Hong Kong, UAE firms for dealing with Russian gold," Reuters, June 12, 2024, available at: https://www.reuters.com/business/us-imposes-sanctions-several-hong-kong-uae-firms-dealing-with-russian-origin-2024-06-12/

⁶⁷ Testimony of Justyna Gudzowska for Virtual Hearing, "Targeted Sanctions: Implications for International Religious Freedom," U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom (USCIRF), October 27, 2021, available at: https://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/Justyna%20Gudzowska%20Testimony.pdf

⁶⁸ Peter Hobson, "Exclusive: Gold market authority threatens to blacklist UAE and other centres," Reuters, November 12, 2020, available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/world/exclusive-gold-market-authority-threatens-to-blacklist-uae-and-other-centres-idUSKBN27S0NJ/</u>

⁶⁹ Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative, "Contract Transparency," October 2024, available at: <u>https://eiti.org/contract-transparency</u>

70 Ibid.

⁷¹ The Sentry, Human Rights Watch, RAID, and Resource Matters, "Rights groups inform Dan Gertler they cannot support his DRC deal," March 15, 2023, available at: <u>https://raid-uk.org/rights-groups-inform-dan-gertler-they-cannot-support-his-drc-deal/</u>

⁷² "The best strategy for improving mine safety and reducing child labour is formalisation of artisanal mining. This means creating a common set of standards and metrics to govern the mining process, consistent with international labour and human rights standards. The rules need to establish measurable benchmarks, such as tunnel depth and adequate tunnel ventilation." See:

Dorothee Bauman-Paully, "Ethics of Cobalt mining must be taken seriously by traders," Financial Times, March 21, 2022, available at: <u>https://www.ft.com/content/77011f71-6619-4c49-ac80-d1de033e4b74</u>

⁷³ Zone d'exploitation artisanale, or artisanal mining zone.

⁷⁴ Sentry interviews with industry expert, March 2025.

⁷⁵ Responsible Minerals Initiative, "Cobalt Refiners List," March 20, 2025, available at: <u>https://www.responsiblemineralsinitiative.org/cobalt-refiners-list/conformant-cobalt-refiners/</u>

⁷⁶ CCCMC News, "CCCMC issued supply chain assessment certificates to Yunnan Copper and Yunnan Tin on the site," June 2023, available at: <u>https://en.cccmc.org.cn/news/cccmcnews/ff8080818b809d13018e363a4fb7548f.html</u>